
The President and Fellows of Harvard College

National Identities in Post-Soviet Ukraine: The Case of Lviv and Donetsk
Author(s): YAROSLAV HRYTSAK
Source: Harvard Ukrainian Studies, Vol. 22, Cultures and Nations of Central and Eastern
Europe (1998), pp. 263-281
Published by: Harvard Ukrainian Research Institute
Stable URL: http://www.jstor.org/stable/41036741 .

Accessed: 15/09/2014 06:36

Your use of the JSTOR archive indicates your acceptance of the Terms & Conditions of Use, available at .
http://www.jstor.org/page/info/about/policies/terms.jsp

 .
JSTOR is a not-for-profit service that helps scholars, researchers, and students discover, use, and build upon a wide range of
content in a trusted digital archive. We use information technology and tools to increase productivity and facilitate new forms
of scholarship. For more information about JSTOR, please contact support@jstor.org.

 .

Harvard Ukrainian Research Institute and The President and Fellows of Harvard College are collaborating
with JSTOR to digitize, preserve and extend access to Harvard Ukrainian Studies.

http://www.jstor.org 

This content downloaded from 203.219.214.241 on Mon, 15 Sep 2014 06:36:37 AM
All use subject to JSTOR Terms and Conditions

http://www.jstor.org/action/showPublisher?publisherCode=huri
http://www.jstor.org/stable/41036741?origin=JSTOR-pdf
http://www.jstor.org/page/info/about/policies/terms.jsp
http://www.jstor.org/page/info/about/policies/terms.jsp


National Identities in Post-Soviet Ukraine: 
The Case of Lviv and Donetsk 

YAROSLAV HRYTSAK 

In the last three decades, the study of nationalism has yielded a number of new 
theories that have profoundly changed our ideas about what constitutes a nation 
and how national identities are formed. The theoretical breakthroughs have not 
been matched by an adequate increase in empirical research, however. As 
Miroslav Hroch has correctly observed, there is currently an overabundance of 
theories of nationalism and a dearth of concrete studies of the phenomenon.1 

While this is true for the field as a whole, contemporary studies of identity 
formation in post-Soviet Ukraine display the opposite tendency: much of what 
has been written on the subject is rich in empirical findings but lacking in 
appropriate theoretical perspective.2 While most theories of nationalism em- 
phasize the complex, multidimensional character of national identities that 
cannot be reduced to a single element,3 many researchers tend to determine 
national identities on the basis of ethnic and language criteria, the premise 
being that "the private use of language is closer to the issue of [national] 
identity" than any other group indicator.4 As a result, the common practice of 
late has been to distinguish three main national groups in Ukraine: Ukrainian- 
speaking Ukrainians (40 percent), Russian-speaking Ukrainians (33-34 per- 
cent), and Russian-speaking Russians (20-21 percent).5 Moreover, some of the 
surveys conducted during the Ukrainian parliamentary and presidential elec- 
tions in 1994 indicated that these language differences were highly correlated 
with political and regional differences between nationalist-minded western 
Ukraine and pro-communist eastern Ukraine.6 This finding of deep national 
cleavages seemingly corroborated alarmist scenarios of ethnic turmoil and 
possibly even the collapse of independent Ukraine.7 

Other interpretations of the 1994 elections,8 as well as some surveys that 
were conducted at about the same time,9 have suggested that Ukraine is in fact 
a relatively stable political community, and that its real problems lie beyond 
ethnic and language cleavages. The purpose of the present study is to test these 
propositions on the basis of data from a 1994 survey conducted in Lviv and 
Donetsk, the biggest cities in western and eastern Ukraine,10 and from follow- 
up focus groups in 1994 and 1996.11 The cases were constructed on the basis of 
the theoretical assumptions that seemed to offer a better explanation of nation- 
building processes in post-Soviet Ukraine. 
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Comparisons between Lviv and Donetsk are problematic.12 Since, as some 
authors suggest,13 these two cities represent the opposite poles of political 
mobilization in Ukraine, such comparison necessarily corroborates the thesis of 
threatening ethnic and regional cleavages; that is, the very formulation of the 
problem implies a ready-made answer. While such caveats cannot be disre- 
garded, there is at least one good reason to focus on these two cities in studies 
of post-Soviet Ukrainian nation building. A comparative analysis of Lviv and 
Donetsk is very important for exploring the possible limits of the nation's inner 
cohesion. The underlying hypothesis is that all other Ukrainian cities and 
regions would fall somewhere between these two extremes.14 Moreover, the 
date of the survey - spring 1994 - makes the comparison even more dramatic. 
During this period, support for Ukrainian independence was minimal in eastern 
Ukraine, and anti-independence sentiment was highest in Donbas.15 

At the root of these differences, some analysts would claim, are ethnic and 
language cleavages. It is true that Lviv is the most Ukrainian city in the country 
in terms of both language and urban culture. In 1989, Ukrainians made up 79.1 
percent of the city's population, and 77.6 percent of the population regarded 
Ukrainian as their native language. Donetsk, on the other hand, is the urban 
center of Donbas, the most industrialized and russified region in eastern 
Ukraine. According to the 1989 census, Russians were in the majority here 
with 53.5 percent of the population, and Ukrainians, with 39.4 percent, were in 
the minority. If one adds the language criterion, then the Russian character of 
Donetsk becomes even more explicit: the percentage of Russian-speakers in 
the population as a whole is 80.5 percent.16 

The correlation between language data and political attitudes may be signifi- 
cant - and our survey supports this finding - but it does not explain why these 
allegedly pro-Russian attitudes in Donetsk have not manifested themselves in 
sustained political action. While Lviv tends to be consistent in its political 
demands and preferences, Donetsk demonstrates a certain fluidity in this re- 
gard. The victory of the Left in Donetsk in 1994 proved to be short-lived, as it 
suffered losses in local elections that were held later in the year. Many of the 
votes went to Donbas neoliberals who displayed a pragmatic, pro-Ukrainian 
independence orientation.17 

David J. Meyer recently put forward his own theory of why the Donbas 
Russians have not mobilized along ethnic lines as have the Crimean Russians. 
Part of the explanation has to do with the dominant presence of russified 
Ukrainians in the region: 

Russified Ukrainians, who share many of the concerns and demands of the 
ethnic Russian minority, dominate the Donbass institutions. They have used 
their resources and institutional/infrastructural power to co-opt the Russian 
minority in an alliance which makes political and economic demands on Kiev. 
However, these demands are not particularistic nor parochially ethnic in 
nature. Rather, the Donbass Russians' demands are regional, economic, cul- 
tural, and political (but not ethno-political). Therefore, the Russians of the 

This content downloaded from 203.219.214.241 on Mon, 15 Sep 2014 06:36:37 AM
All use subject to JSTOR Terms and Conditions

http://www.jstor.org/page/info/about/policies/terms.jsp


NATIONAL IDENTITIES IN POST-SOVIET UKRAINE 265 

Donbass find it not necessary to mobilize as Russians per se, but as part of a 
larger, multiethnic, political alliance. Indeed, it seems that the Russian minor- 
ity has found it more effective to pursue their ends by mobilizing around 
social issues, rather than ethnicity.18 

Meyer's institutional approach is very promising and deserves further elabo- 
ration, but our findings suggest that an approach positing a multilayered, 
dynamic, and constructed character of national identity may yield a different 
explanation of this phenomenon. This type of approach is most appropriate to 
the post-Soviet Ukrainian context where, as a result of the peculiar legacy of 
Soviet nation building and of Russian-Ukrainian encounters, identities have a 
highly ambiguous character and are in constant flux. 

Looking for a Model: How Many National Identities? 

In studies like these, it is essential to frame the questions carefully. One 
important question is how many national identities exist in contemporary 
Ukraine. The common assumption is that the issue of identity in Ukraine 
should be perceived as a Russian/Ukrainian dichotomy, but in fact neither 
group can be said to be homogeneous. Because of their linguistic and cultural 
proximity to each other, both groups are suffering from crises of identity. Most 
analysts focus on the Ukrainian part of this story - that is, on differences 
between Ukrainian-speaking and Russian-speaking Ukrainians - largely ignor- 
ing the fact that Russians also face serious dilemmas of national self-identifica- 
tion. Russian society before the Revolution could not resolve the issue of 
national identity. The efforts required to maintain the Russian Empire entailed 
the subjection of virtually the whole population, but especially the Russians, to 
the demands of state service, and thus enfeebled the creation of the kinds of 
community associations that commonly provide the basis for the service sense 
of nationhood.19 After the collapse of the Russian Empire, the Bolsheviks did 
not create a Russian nation-state, but rather absorbed imperial Russian institu- 
tions into imperial Soviet ones, further postponing a resolution of the question: 
What is Russia? Is Russia a Russian ethnic core, a territory inhabited by 
Russians, Ukrainians, and Belarusians (or in other words, "Great Russians," 
"Little Russians," and "White Russians"), or the whole former Russian Em- 
pire/Soviet Union?20 

The Soviet version of Russian/Soviet identity was promulgated during the 
last decades of Soviet rule,21 and found many adherents among Russians - 
especially those living outside the Russian Federation. According to a Decem- 
ber 1990 survey, 70-80 percent of the Russians living in the major cities of the 
non-Russian republics (including Ukraine) identified themselves as "citizens of 
the USSR" rather than as "Russians."22 In addition to the Russians, Ukrainians 
and Belarusians became the prime targets of the policy of molding a single 
"Soviet people." The aim of the policy was to obliterate their national distinc- 
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tions from Russians.23 In the absence of reliable data, it is difficult to determine 
how successful the policy was. Still, as Roman Szporluk has noted, by the end 
of the 1980s, in such heavily populated areas as Donbas, at least four identities 
were competing for popular support: Ukrainian, "Little Russian" (both Ukrai- 
nian and Russian), Russian, and Soviet.24 

Paul S. Pirie suggests that there are four main routes to self-identification: 

strong identification with one ethnic group only; strong, stable identification 
with two groups simultaneously (a bicultural, biethnic identification); weak or 
unstable identification with two or more ethnic groups (a marginal identifica- 
tion); and strong identification with a group which encompasses several ethnic 

groups (a "pan-ethnic" identification). His empirical findings have convinc- 
ingly demonstrated the predominance of the "pan-ethnic" identification in 

post-Soviet southern and eastern Ukraine.25 
In keeping with this line of argument, in our 1994 study we assumed the 

existence of a separate pan-ethnic Soviet identity alongside the Ukrainian and 
Russian identities. Questions about respondents' identities were formulated in 
two different ways. In both cases respondents were asked to choose the identity 
that described them best. In one case we presented a list of 28 possible answers, 
including Ukrainian, Russian, and Soviet. The interviewees were asked to 
choose as many identities as they wished to describe the way they thought 
about themselves. In the second case the range of possible answers was limited 
to only four identities: Ukrainian, Russian, Soviet, and Other. Regardless of the 
formulation of the question, the percentage choosing Soviet identity in Donetsk 
was unexpectedly high - in fact, the highest (see Table 1). 

Table 1. National Identities in Lviv and Donetsk 

Multiple List* List of Four 
Lviv 
Ukrainian 73.1% 78.5% 
Russian 13.6% 8.3% 
Soviet 7.4% 4.9% 
Other (from 0.8 to 69.6%) 4. 1 % 

Donetsk 
Ukrainian 39.3% 25.9% 
Russian 30.0% 22.9% 
Soviet 40.0% 45.4% 
Other (from 0.5 to 55.6%) 4.7% 

* Since respondents were allowed to choose more than one identity in this case, the column will 
add up to more than 100%. 

A high correlation between self-identification and primary language was found 
only in the case of the Ukrainian-speaking ethnic Ukrainians: 92 percent of this 
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group identified themselves as Ukrainians. Other groups were far from homo- 
geneous. The Russian-speaking ethnic Ukrainians in both cities were split 
evenly into "Russian" and "Soviet" self-identification (44 in each case), with 
only 7 percent regarding themselves as Ukrainians. In the case of Russian- 
speaking ethnic Russians, the breakdown was similar, though here more self- 
identified as Russians (47 percent) than as Soviets (39 percent). In the smallest 
group, that of Ukrainian-speaking ethnic Russians, "Russian" and "Other" 
were the preferred identities (31 percent each), with "Ukrainian" and "Soviet" 
at 19 percent each. 

The introduction of the regional factor creates the impression that the ethnic/ 
language differences amount to a Russian/Ukrainian dichotomy only in Lviv, 
while in Donetsk the breakdown was softened by the presence of numerous 
"Soviets." Table 2 reinforces the image of Lviv as a "nationality-minded" city. 
Within the range of multiple identities most people here consider Ukrainian the 
most important. That is not the case in Donetsk, where regional and gender 
identities take precedence (surprisingly enough, gender is the most important 
identity for women, but not for men). Particularly noteworthy is the relatively 
low ranking of the Russian identity, which helps us explain why it has not been 
possible to mobilize people here under Russian national slogans. 

Table 2. Preferred Identities in Lviv and Donetsk 

Ranking Lviv Donetsk 
1 Ukrainian (73.3%) Donetskite (55.6%) 
2 Lvivite (69.6%) Woman (48.8%) 
3 Woman (46.0%) Soviet (40.0%) 
4 Uniate (38.4%) Ukrainian (39.3%) 
5 Westerner (38.1 %) Worker (36.6%) 
6 Man (37.1%) Man (33.0%) 
7 Worker (36. 1 %) Orthodox (3 1 .2%) 
8 Democrat (32.2%) Pensioner (30.2%) 
9 Orthodox (3 1 .7%) Russian (30.0%) 

10 Young (27.9%) Old (27.7%) 

Still, it would be premature to draw such conclusions without taking into 
account the nature of each of these national identities. The preeminent Russian 
ethnographer Valerii Tishkov has noted that "post-Soviet scholarship and cul- 
ture to this point have not yet been able to accept that there may exist such 
realities as Russian, Ukrainian, Kazakh, Latvian, and other nations as poly- 
cultural political communities."26 He goes on to say, 

If a Russian was born and is living in Kharkiv [a city in eastern Ukraine], and 
if he has no other historical fatherland, then he is a Ukrainian in the civic 
sense of this term, because on the basis of the "zero variant" he has Ukrainian 
citizenship, he votes in Ukraine, he is loyal to this state, and feels at home 
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here; therefore, there is no need to burden him with the notion of a "Russian" 
identity.27 

Tishkov emphasizes that in regard to both Russia and Ukraine, as well as to 
other states of the world, one should not talk about a "multinational people," 
but rather about a "polyethnic nation." He refers here to the distinction between 
so-called "ethnic" and "political" nations. The former stresses the importance 
of ethnic distinctions and presumes that the individuals who constitute the 
nation share a common culture and ancestry. The latter is based on civic 
solidarity, and refers to groups that lack common culture and ancestry or any 
illusion thereof. The key issue in this case is the growth of solidarity among the 
people of a particular territory.28 

In general, the scholarly literature on nationalism has held that the political 
concept of nation is more widespread in the West (the classic examples are the 
British, American, and Swiss nations) and the ethnic concept in the East 
(German, Russian, and other East European nations). Equality of political 
rights constitutes the core of the Western model, while common language and 
traditions are at the core of the Eastern model.29 There are many exceptions to 
this geographical division, however. The ethnic model applies to some West 
European nations that have lost their original languages, as in the cases of 
Ireland and Norway. Even in the case of the United States, which has been 
considered a classic embodiment of the civic concept, identity and culture are 
rooted in the Anglo-American Protestant traditions of the original settle- 
ments.30 By the same token, some of the East European nationalisms - for 
example Czech and Hungarian - had a civic component. It is correct to assume, 
therefore, that these two concepts of nation rarely exist in pure form. As 
Anthony D. Smith has noted, there is 

a profound dualism at the heart of every nationalism. In fact, every national- 
ism contains civic and ethnic elements in varying degrees and different forms. 
Sometimes civic and territorial elements predominate; at other times, ethnic 
and vernacular components are emphasized.31 

In the history of Ukrainian and Russian identity formation, both concepts of 
nation have applied at different times. Ukrainian and Russian identities may 
take on different characters depending on historical circumstances and regional 
differences. Moreover, it is not quite clear that Soviet identity was purely a 
"political" one, since the authorities placed great emphasis on the alleged 
linguistic and historical proximity of Russians, Ukrainians, and Belarusians.32 

To determine whether civic or ethnic elements are dominant in Lviv and 
Donetsk, it seems reasonable to analyze respondents' attitudes towards: (1) the 
language issue; (2) their history; (3) the issue of political independence; (4) the 
region in which they live; and (5) economic issues.33 Issues of language and 
common historical ancestry are considered "ethnic" elements of identity, while 
the others are considered "civic." 
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To make an efficient comparison along these lines, it is necessary to define 
the limits of divergence on these issues. A regression analysis of the 1994 
survey data on three main indicators - region (Lviv versus Donetsk), self- 
identification (Ukrainian, Russian, or Soviet), and the mixed identity of spoken 
language/objective nationality (Ukrainian-speaking Ukrainians, Russian- 
speaking Ukrainians, and Russian-speaking Russians) - reveals that region is 
the most important determinant of respondents' attitudes towards the five 
issues.34 Subjective (self-)identification is next in importance. In a finding that 
contradicts the assumptions of some analysts, the mixed language/nationality 
indicator is the least important (although still significant) determinant of mass 
attitudes. In other words, the answers one is most likely to hear from any 
individual will depend first of all on whether the interview is conducted in Lviv 
or Donetsk, secondly on the individual's self-identification (Ukrainian, Rus- 
sian, or Soviet), and lastly, on the language in which he or she answers the 
questions (Ukrainian or Russian). It makes sense, therefore, to place the com- 
parison of national identities within the larger framework of regional differ- 
ences. 

The Language Issue 

One of the biggest differences between Lviv and Donetsk is revealed in respon- 
dents' attitudes toward the statement: "Those who live in Ukraine must learn to 
speak Ukrainian and use Ukrainian in public." Most of the respondents in Lviv 
agreed with the statement, but in Donetsk most disagreed. Our interviews with 
the focus groups in 1994 and 1996 confirmed this finding. Participants from 
Donetsk were concerned that the Russian-speaking majority would suffer if 
Ukrainian were to be introduced as the official state language. They refer to the 
example of western Ukraine and Lviv, where the Russian-speaking minority 
has become the target of discrimination on the basis of language. A negative 
attitude towards Russian speakers was confirmed by participants of the 1996 
focus groups in Lviv. 

An interesting finding is that when respondents in each of these two catego- 
ries - those who are in favor of the policy of establishing Ukrainian as the 
official language and those who are against it - refer to outside models as 
examples worthy of following, they choose the classic models of ethnic or civic 
nationhood. Thus in Lviv respondents mentioned Poland and Germany, where 
virtually everyone speaks Polish or German, while in Donetsk one woman 
raised the example of the United States, where Spanish is used in official 
contexts in some states (she erroneously mentioned French). The general im- 
pression is that in terms of language, the ethnic concept dominates in Lviv, 
while the civic concept dominates in Donetsk. This may be too broad a gener- 
alization, however. At least two qualifications should be made: first, there is 
consensus in both cities that it does not matter what language people speak, as 
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long as they support Ukraine. Second, respondents did not seem to be express- 
ing preferences for the ethnic or the civic concept per se. In both cases, it 
seemed that people were simply defending their right to speak publicly in the 
language they use at home. In these terms, the discrepancy is indicative of the 
different historical and political circumstances of the two regions rather than a 
conscious choice on the part of the population. 

In fact, some of the people interviewed in Donetsk were ready to accept the 
establishment of Ukrainian as the official public language on two conditions: 
that they be given more time to prepare for the change, and that Ukrainian be 
the language of a "strong master" who will bring the situation in Ukraine under 
control. This supports Szporluk's hypothesis that debates about the status of the 
Ukrainian language have more to do with the social status of Ukrainian versus 
Russian speakers than with nationalism.35 

Historical Memory 

Historical myths - the way in which members of an existing or potential com- 
munity imagine their past - play a particularly important role in the mobiliza- 
tion of national movements. Because of their powerful emotional appeal, they 
are extremely effective in forming collective identity, even where the potential 
members of a national group are politically passive. In post-Soviet Ukraine, the 
"Soviet" and the "Ukrainian national" versions of the Ukrainian past (simplify- 
ing, of necessity, the differences between historiographical schools within each 
version) are battling for supremacy. The "Soviet" paradigm, which presented 
Ukrainian history as a regional version of Russian history, was introduced 
through the Soviet educational system and was purported to have a powerful 
grip on the minds of millions of citizens. In contrast, traditional Ukrainian 
historiography emphasizes the distinctiveness and independence of the Ukrai- 
nian historical process and presents Ukraine as the victim of injustices commit- 
ted by Russia. This version of Ukrainian history is not new, but it was intro- 
duced into Ukrainian schools only recently, after the proclamation of Ukrainian 
independence.36 

In our survey, we asked respondents in Lviv and Donetsk to evaluate the 
importance of certain events in the historical development of Ukraine. The 
events were selected so as to create two sets representing the two versions of 
Ukrainian history. In both cities, most of the respondents agreed that the starting 
point of Ukrainian history lay in Kyivan Rus'. However, there was clear dis- 
agreement between Lviv and Donetsk regarding the later periods, and the closer 
the event to the present, the more pronounced the difference (see Table 3).37 
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Table 3. How important, in your opinion, are the following for understanding the 
origins of Ukraine? 

Very important Lviv Donetsk 

Kyivan Rus' 72.7% 77.2% 
Cossackdom 74.1% 45.9% 
Pereiaslav Treaty (1654) 33.4% 77.7% 
Ukrainian National Republic 67.5% 23.3% 
Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic 19.8% 59.7% 
Proclamation of Ukrainian 

Independence (1991) 90.4% 28.0% 

In short, there is an evident preference for the traditional Ukrainian version of 
history in Lviv and for the Soviet version in Donetsk. The focus group discus- 
sions provided some additional examples of this tendency. 

The extent to which the Soviet era is idealized in Donetsk is particularly 
noteworthy. The Soviet period is perceived as the "good old days" when the 
Communist Party provided for the needs of the people, the state bureaucracy 
was uncorrupted and kept its promises, medical care was free and efficient, 
refrigerators were full of food, and even husbands loved their wives more 
ardently. In Lviv, on the other hand, the majority of the respondents had a very 
negative experience of the Soviet period. They blame the backwardness of the 
Ukrainian economy on the Soviet legacy. Even so, some also miss the social 
protections they had enjoyed under the Soviet regime, and recognize that some 
things were better then than they are now. 

The Issue of Ukrainian Independence 

At first glance, the results of the 1994 survey seem to indicate that the disinte- 
gration of Ukraine is a real possibility. The most salient issue is, of course, 
Ukraine's relationship with Russia. In Lviv, 62 percent chose Ukrainian inde- 
pendence as the most desirable option, while unification with Russia was 
among the least popular options. In Donetsk, more than half (57 percent) favor 
a "new unification" with Russia. On a seven-point scale, where "1" meant 
"Ukraine and Russia should be completely separate" and "7" meant "Russia 
and Ukraine should be the same country," respondents in Lviv averaged 2.2 as 
opposed to 5.74 in Donetsk. 

Although it might seem that the desire to reunite with Russia could result 
from the sharp economic decline after Ukraine declared its independence in 
1991, the data do not support this explanation. While respondents in both cities 
evaluated the economic changes in Ukraine since 1991 negatively or very 
negatively, Lviv respondents nevertheless supported the idea of Ukrainian 
independence. It should also be noted that the average monthly income is 
substantially greater in Donetsk than it is in Lviv (about 40 percent greater, 
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according to our survey), which further belies the relevance of the economic 
factor to the issue of Ukrainian independence. 

The key difference between Lviv and Donetsk is of a political rather than an 
economic nature. While 74.4 percent of the inhabitants of Lviv evaluate the 
political changes that have taken place since 1991 positively or very positively, 
88.2 percent in Donetsk view these changes as negative or very negative. 
Another telling finding is that in Lviv, the communists are the most disliked 
group, whereas in Donetsk it is the Ukrainian nationalists who are most dis- 
liked. 

Cultural differences appear to be of lesser importance. When asked to place 
themselves on a seven-point scale where "1" meant "Ukraine and Russia are 
completely different" and "7" meant "Ukraine and Russia are basically the 
same," the average in Lviv was 3.96 while the average in Donetsk was 6.17. 
Although, Lviv and Donetsk differed greatly on this question, the averages 
were located on the same half of the spectrum. 

These observations require further qualifications. The focus group discus- 
sions in 1994 and in 1996 indicated that many citizens of Donetsk are not 
categorically against the political independence of Ukraine. They would be 
willing to accept it on the condition that Ukraine becomes a viable and efficient 
state. Some even found the idea of Ukrainian independence attractive, although 
they believed that the potential for success was overestimated in 1991. A few 
went so far as to declare their wish that Ukraine would belong to the European 
community rather than to Russia. They believe that in reality, Ukraine will 
continue to waver between Europe and Russia, remaining closer to the latter. 

Territory 

This leads us to the finding that despite their great divergence, the inhabitants 
of Lviv and Donetsk have something in common: their attachment to the 
territorial unity of Ukraine. Only 1 percent in Lviv and 5 percent in Donetsk 
favored the division of Ukraine into several separate countries. The majority in 
both cities want their region to remain part of Ukraine. That is, while the 
populations of Lviv and Donetsk disagree profoundly in their desires for the 
future of Ukraine, they agree that their regions share a common destiny with 
the rest of Ukraine. 

The way the two groups envision Ukraine is nevertheless quite different. In 
our 1996 focus group discussions, we found varying definitions of the territory 
with which people identify. Residents of Lviv view Ukraine as their homeland 
and feel an attachment towards it as their country. On the other hand, when 
residents of Donetsk refer to their homeland, they have in mind their own 
region, meaning Donbas, or the former Soviet Union or Russia - but rarely 
Ukraine. When people were asked about their country, some started to answer 
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about both Ukraine and Russia; only when the interviewer asked an additional 
question did they understand that they were being asked about Ukraine. 

To be sure, territorial patriotism can be affected by political events. For 
example, the war in Chechnya has increased patriotic feelings towards Ukraine 
at a time when Ukraine appeared politically more stable than Russia. This 
tendency was especially pronounced among women in both Lviv and Donetsk, 
who were concerned about the prospect of sending their sons to war. In general, 
political stability is highly valued and is a top priority in both cities. Some 
respondents in Donetsk consider Crimea the most dangerous place to live in 
Ukraine because they believe a "second Chechnya" is ripening there. Ironi- 
cally, they see western Ukraine as one of the best places to live in all of 
Ukraine. 

The 1994 survey data indicate that residents of both Lviv and Donetsk 
tended to overemphasize their regional differences. In many cases, members of 
one group expected members of the other to hold more radical opinions than 
they actually held. The focus group discussions appear to support this finding. 
In general, respondents in Lviv and Donetsk dislike each other. Each group felt 
that their own region had been exploited for the economic benefit of the other. 
These negative attitudes were most prevalent among those who did not have 
direct personal contacts with members of the other group. In the few cases 
where respondents did have such contacts, their statements were much milder, 
and they even expressed some sympathy for the other group. 

Economic Issues 

The majority in both Lviv and Donetsk evaluated the economic changes that 
have taken place since Ukraine was declared independent negatively or very 
negatively. In both cities economic problems were perceived as the most 
serious facing Ukraine today. This is hardly surprising given the severe eco- 
nomic crisis that Ukraine has experienced since the breakup of the Soviet 
Union. The uniformity of opinion on this question cannot be interpreted as 
evidence of a single "national" identity; one may doubt whether Russian citi- 
zens would differ from Ukrainian citizens in this respect. Moreover, the sa- 
lience of economic issues mutes the problem of nationality. In both Lviv and 
Donetsk, respondents considered the degradation of the environment, the in- 
creasing economic inequality among citizens, rising prices, and unemployment 
greater threats to the stability of Ukraine than either war with Russia or con- 
flicts between nationalities. 

In addition, there were indications of a certain consensus concerning eco- 
nomic interests and the unity of Ukraine. Specifically, the majority of respon- 
dents in both Lviv and Donetsk disagreed that their region would be better off 
if it were not part of Ukraine. The commonality of economic interests was also 
reflected in the fact that a majority in both cities agreed with the statements that 
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"Ukrainians expect too much from other countries" and "nobody will help us - 
we can rely only on ourselves." 

However, the conclusions drawn by each group were different. Respondents 
in Lviv were inclined to think that each person should look after himself, while 
in Donetsk they preferred to consider the government the guarantor of employ- 
ment and a high standard of living for everyone. This difference, as our focus 
groups demonstrated, may have a national dimension. Respondents in Lviv 
blame the communist regime for suppressing the psychology of private owner- 
ship, particularly in central and eastern Ukraine. They view Poland, where this 
psychology was retained, as an example of what might have been possible in 
Ukraine. They see the opening of the former Soviet borders since the fall of 
communism as a very positive change, providing Ukrainians with the opportu- 
nity to travel, make comparisons, and develop ideas about improving their own 
economic situation. Some theorists suggest that this "catch up" mentality may 
serve as a breeding ground for national sentiment.38 

Similar attitudes were found in the Donetsk focus group, but the implica- 
tions were quite different from those in Lviv. One interviewee had her own 
ideas about how to improve the situation: 

No matter how often we change our government, our lives won't be better for 
it. It is necessary to understand that if you have chosen to become president, 
and to be responsible for the people, then you [really] have responsibility for 
those people. This is the first point. The second point is that for us to live 
better our government, our president, our deputies, must necessarily, un- 
equivocally, open the enterprises that have been closed - our own enterprises. 
The third point is that we have to have our own production both in light and 
heavy industries. I'm not the only one with this opinion. Our own [produc- 
tion]. The fourth point is that the quality of production must be restored. The 
fifth point is to put an end to the importation of all of this foreign stuff. You 
need to close all the borders. [To ban all those] so-called meshochniks.39 To 
restore our own enterprises. To return our own specialists, our own engineers, 
our own teachers - well, to return all those specialists to a toy factory or a 
textile factory and so on. To produce our own metals, to teach our own 
children, to have our own professors. All this has to be restored. If we don't 
restore it, it means we are worth nothing. 

All this, in her opinion, would necessarily lead to the revival of culture - in this 
case, Russian culture. 

Conclusion 

In conclusion, I will examine the correlations between the responses to each of 
the five issues discussed above and the two different definitions of national 
identity. The assumption here is that criteria are considered efficient when they 
coincide with regional differences and provide a persuasive explanation of both 
political cleavages and the relative political stability of Ukraine. In regard to 
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the first criterion (primary language combined with objective nationality or 
"passport nationality"), it was the Ukrainian-speaking Ukrainians who were 
significantly different from the other groups on most issues. Only on the 
question of the unity of Ukraine were they close to the Russian-speaking 
Ukrainians; both groups place the interests of Ukraine higher than the interests 
of the various regions. 

In general, the Russian-speaking Ukrainians, Russian-speaking Russians, 
and Ukrainian-speaking Russians were all closer to each other than they were 
to Ukrainian-speaking Ukrainians. There were some minor exceptions, though. 
Russian-speaking Ukrainians were slightly different from the two Russian 
groups on the question of the possible regionalization of Ukraine (and still, 
they were against it), and significantly different on the question of political 
independence (which is not to say, though, that they were pro-independence). 
Ukrainian-speaking Russians were different from Russian-speaking Russians 
on the language issue. This may sound paradoxical, but considering that they 
already speak Ukrainian, it seems natural to them to speak Ukrainian in public. 

Self-identification appears to be the most efficient criterion. Those who 
identify themselves as Ukrainian believe that it is important for people living in 
Ukraine to use the Ukrainian language in public. They perceive Ukrainian 
history in traditional "national" terms, but they recognize that the Soviet his- 
torical legacy is somewhat important to understanding the origins of Ukraine. 
Ukrainians by self-identification are more likely to agree that Ukrainians and 
Russians should be separate and that Ukraine should be a completely indepen- 
dent country. They also believe that Ukraine should maintain its unity rather 
than break up along regional lines. Since the group of Ukrainians by self- 
identification largely coincides with the group of Ukrainian-speaking Ukraini- 
ans, one may safely conclude that, at its core, Ukrainian identity consists 
mainly of ethnic elements. It also helps us to understand why language differ- 
ences are so important to the study of national and political cleavages in 
Ukraine. The underlying difference is between Ukrainians (who are a linguisti- 
cally homogenous group) and non-Ukrainians. 

The opposite is true for Russians and Soviets. These groups were almost 
identical in their attitudes. The slight differences are that the Soviets expressed 
somewhat more opposition to speaking Ukrainian in public, were more sup- 
portive of the Soviet version of history, were more likely to believe that 
Ukraine and Russia should be the same country, and favored more government 
involvement in the economy. The numbers differ only slightly in all cases 
except on the question of attitudes toward the political future of Ukraine. 

In a rather surprising finding, the Soviets tended to locate themselves to- 
wards one end of the attitudinal spectrum. That is, if we place the three groups 
on a spectrum according to their pro-Ukrainian/anti-Ukrainian attitudes, the 
sequence is Ukrainian-Russian-Soviet. It might have been reasonable to as- 
sume that "Soviet" identity generally would be located between Russian and 
Ukrainian, combining elements of both, but this is not the case. A correlation 
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analysis of the survey data reveals that the Soviets are more alienated from 
Ukrainians than are the Russians. A self-identified "Soviet" is much more 
likely to oppose the use of Ukrainian in public and the national version of 
history, and much less likely to place Ukrainian interests above regional ones. 
This leads to another conclusion, which is that the Soviet identity is not a 
purely "political" one, but in fact comprises some ethnic elements. If this is the 
case, then the prospects for the "ethnonationalization" of Ukraine are alarm- 
ingly real, because the Soviet identity may be transformed rather easily into 
Russian identity. 

There are some silver linings to the Ukrainian situation, however. In most 
cases, the differences between Ukrainians, Soviets, and Russians are not as 
essential as they may seem at first glance. To be sure, the groups differ 
significantly, but for the most part they remain on the same side of the barri- 
cade. To put it simply, Ukrainians tend to occupy one end of the spectrum, with 
Russians and Soviets more towards the center. But the Russians and Soviets 
rarely cross the line to place themselves in out-and-out opposition to the 
Ukrainians. The explanation for this seems to be the strong territorial identifi- 
cation that serves as the glue keeping the parts of the whole together. 

Another facet of the issue is that the Soviet identity appears to be more than 
simply a national attitude. People who prefer to call themselves "Soviets" seem 
to have bought into the whole package of Soviet ideology, including the 
unrealistically high expectations of government support and the lack of private 
initiative. Part of that package is an inability to organize continuous and 
efficient pressure on decision makers and power centers "from below." As our 
1994 survey indicated, residents of Donetsk were much less politically mobi- 
lized than residents of Lviv. The number of people in Donetsk who have on 
more than one occasion contacted a national newspaper or a government 
representative, signed a petition, joined a social organization, or participated in 
a rally or demonstration is one-half to one-third the number in Lviv. The people 
of Donetsk may be willing to reunite Ukraine with Russia, but as the experi- 
ence of the last few years has shown, it is unlikely that they can organize any 
significant national movement - as their compatriots in Lviv were able to do 
during the last years of Gorbachev's rule. 

It must be remembered, of course, that Lviv was one of the least Sovietized 
cities of the Soviet Union, and that most of its population cherished memories 
of the national struggle and political traditions that derived from the Austrian, 
Polish, and early Soviet times.40 But the fifty-year Soviet legacy has affected 
people there as well. They may be very anti-Soviet in the political sense, while 
sharing some Soviet economic values. The differences between Lviv and 
Donetsk can be significant, but they are more imagined than real. As our survey 
shows, people tend to overestimate the differences and to ascribe to their 
counterparts more extreme views than they actually have. 

Our findings suggest that it is the "Sovietness" of the Ukrainian population 
that provides Ukrainian leaders with an opportunity to keep the country to- 
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gether. This conclusion must be considered very tentative, because one crucial 
factor - the time factor - is still missing from this general picture. It does not 
seem likely that Soviet identity will persist indefinitely after the breakup of the 
Soviet Union. In light of the examples of the Ottoman, Czechoslovak, and 
Yugoslav identities, it seems that Soviet identity is doomed to fade away in the 
long term. The crucial question is what new identity or identities will replace it 
as the Soviet legacy becomes history. 
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